Selectmen’s Meeting Minutes
November 30, 2015
     Memorial Hall 7:00 pm

Call to Order: Bob Manners called the meeting to order.  Other members present: Andrew Baker and Town Administrator Terry Narkewicz.  Joe Judd was absent.   
Media Present: Shelburne Falls and West County Independent.

Acceptance of Minutes: Andrew moved to accept the minutes of November 16, 2015.  Bob seconded the motion which carried unanimously.

Noteworthy News: 
Bob noted Moonlight Magic was a success and the GSFABA found a way to light the trees without taxing the town’s power source.
Bob’s state trivia for the week: the State building stone is granite.

Terry noted training would begin tomorrow on the Town Hall’s new phone system but it will not be “live” for another week or two. 

Liaison Reports:

Assessors: Andrew and Terry noted the position for assistant assessor will be re-advertised as they have had only one applicant so far.  The deadline for application is noon December 9th.

Pratt Memorial Building: Bob noted grant writing efforts of the fundraising committee including a grant from the Massachusetts Cultural Facilities Fund being sought for up to $275,000.  Bob signed a letter of support for the grant on behalf of the Board.
Highway Dept.: Bob said the Department is gearing up for winter and salt barrels were put out today.  The Superintendent having been charged with researching information regarding lighted message boards it was determined they are too expensive ($15,000 each) for the MIIA grant which only allows for grants up to $5,000.  The board will now go to Plan B and look into the installation of a generator/transfer switch for Cowell Gymnasium.

All Board Meeting: Bob will be looking into scheduling an all board meeting to be held at the Senior Center in the near future.
Public Comment: 

Mike Duffy made note of a presentation made by Don Wheeler to the Technology and Cable Committee and he recommended the presentation be made to the board in an upcoming meeting.

Appointments:

7:15 p.m. – Breezeway Farm Consulting RE: Public Hearing to Discuss FY’16 CDBG Application: Linda Overing of Breezeway Farm, Pam Parmakian of the FCRHRA, and Dino Schnello of Community Action presented proposals for the next round of CDBG’s for FY’16.  The group indicated a need in two particular areas: housing rehabilitation, which Pam noted has a long waiting list and continuing support for the Food Pantry which operates out of the Cowell Gymnasium.  Dino said their projections were what had been expected with now close to 200 individuals regularly using the Food Pantry, 75% of who are Shelburne residents.  Bob noted the numbers equated to 10% of Shelburne’s population.

Andrew had a few questions about what types of projects could qualify for a CDBG.  Andrew made a motion to approve support of projected projects for the upcoming CDBG FY’16 as proposed by Breezeway Farm and working in cooperation with the towns of Buckland and Colrain.  Bob seconded the motion which carried unanimously.

Old Business: 
Sample “Intervenor” Agreement for the Board/Pipeline Committee to Review: Bob said the committee was going to wait to submit the Intervenor application after they have reached the 21-day allowable period once the FERC application has been completed.  Once the finalized proposal is prepared, it will immediately be sent for legal review.  Andrew made a motion to empower the Pipeline Committee to draft language for the Intervenor Agreement and then send the draft to FRCOG for legal review.  Bob seconded the motion which carried unanimously.

Draft Memorandum of Understanding between Trinity Church & Town of Shelburne RE: Community Clothes Closet @ Cowell Gymnasium: The board and town administrator determined a lease was more appropriate than an MOU. The lease includes payment of utilities for the Clothes Closet by the town for one year with a review when the timeline ends.  The space will be leased for $1 for the year.  Margaret Sheehan, minister of Trinity Church was present and noted the need to work on improving the lighting in the space.  The board noted improvements were allowable in the lease.  Andrew made a motion to accept the draft lease as presented between the Town and Trinity Church for use of space in the Cowell Gymnasium for a free clothing outlet known as the Community Closet.  Bob seconded the motion which carried unanimously.
Mass Solarize Program Update (Andrew): 

Andrew said the application for the Mass Solarize Program is nearly complete and the Solar Committee is preparing to send it off to the state.  He added that 50 households have expressed interest in the project in Shelburne.  Next the committee will draft an RFP to hire an installer.

Municipal Coalition Against the Pipeline (Bob): The board will take the matter up at the next meeting when all members are present.

Conservation Commission RE: Request to Designate Commission Members as “Special Municipal Employees”: The board will take the matter up at the next meeting when all members are present.

New Business:

Cris Carl Resignation as Town Administrator’s Recording Secretary: Andrew made a motion to accept Cris’ resignation with regret.  Bob seconded the motion which carried unanimously.

Lynn Sibley’s Resignation as Town Treasurer: Andrew made a motion to accept Lynn’s resignation, effective December 9, 2015 with regret.  Bob seconded the motion which carried unanimously.

Rita Jaros RE: Resignation from the Open Space Committee: Andrew made a motion to accept Rita’s resignation with regret.  Bob seconded the motion which carried unanimously.

Beth Manning, Agricultural Commission RE: Appointment of Ernie Kelly: Andrew made a motion to accept Kim Steven’s resignation from the Agricultural Commission.  Bob seconded the motion which carried unanimously.  Andrew made a motion to appoint Ernie Kelly per Beth Manning’s (Agricultural Commission Chair) recommendation, to the Agricultural Commission.  Bob seconded the motion which carried unanimously.

FY’17 Budget Directives: The board will take up the issue when there is a full board.  Andrew had questions regarding how the town budget is created every year.  Bob and Terry filled Andrew in on the basics.  There was general agreement regarding reinstituting the idea of long-range capital planning for departments.
Any Other Business: None.
Correspondence: None.
Public Comment: None.

Adjournment: Andrew presented a motion to adjourn the meeting at 8:40 p.m. Bob seconded the motion which carried unanimously.

Respectfully submitted,

Cris Carl
